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The minimod completed! 
First of all let me give sincere 
thanks to all those (and there 
were many) who came in to 
the Hall on Saturday 16th 
November to help get the 
place ready for the AGM.  We 
certainly got through a lot of 
work and made it possible to 
harvest lots of praise at the 
AGM despite many things still 
remaining unfinished! 

But now I am able to report 
that apart from half a dozen 
door-closers and a few 
snagging items the place is 
finished and handed over by 
the contractor.  Hirings have 
resumed and everyone 
remarks about the huge 
improvements made to the 
facilities. 

Since the handover Mike and I 
have been busy screwing 
things to walls, sorting through 
stuff still to be found a new home 
and generally thinking through 
new rules and systems for various 
things:  kitchen, keys, store, etc. 

Some queries remain that you 
may be able to help with.  Is the 
lighting too bright, for example?  
Is the screen mounted too high?  
Does the hearing induction loop 
work?  (We need some hearing-
impaired members to come in to 
test this - along with hearing 
aids.)  Do we need an array of 
coat hooks?  Etc., etc. 

Any and all observations and 
suggestions will be considered - 
though not necessarily acted 
upon! 

Our broadband connection is in 
and we expect to go live when the 
router is delivered within the 

next week or so.  This will enable 
all hall users to connect 
wirelessly to the web via their 
laptops, tablets, smartphones and 
the like.  This will also make it 
possible to show internet 
websites directly on the screen 
during talks and training sessions 
and so should be a major factor in 
increasing hirings of the main 
meeting room - and indeed the 

smaller meeting room too. 

Some major items remain on our 
wish-list for the Board to 
determine:  floor polishing; 
replacing the upholstery; 
carpeting the hallway and small 
meeting room; pictures and 
objets d’art for the recesses, 
room names, etc. 

We are in the process of 
registering the kitchen with the 
Council as a ‘food business’ so 
that food can legally be prepared 
and offered to the public and 
members either free or at modest 
prices.  We anticipate this being 
used for things like coffee 
mornings and providing 
refreshments and snacks at 
events. 

It’s been a long and testing 
project involving an intense level 

of activity on various fronts over 
a long period.  The improvements 
made have highlighted all the 
more the deficiencies elsewhere 
in the building.  These could be 
divided into two types: 1.  the 
deterioration of the external 
fabric and 2.  the need for 
general repair and modernisation 
throughout the rest of the 
building.  This leads me to urge 

the Board to revisit with the 
Rationalist Trust the need for a 
major project in the future.  
This is not urgent but it will 
need to be done at some time. 

The mini-modernisation 
project dealt just with the 
ground floor and it was only 
unavailable for eight weeks or 
so yet it has proved hugely 
disruptive on a number of 
fronts.  This leads me to 
caution the Board, and any 

future project leaders, to enter 
into any larger project with their 
eyes open - and to anticipate an 
immense amount of work for 
themselves and disruption to the 
life of the Society. 

Until that day, and those people, 
come to the fore let’s make the 
most of our upgraded premises to 
increase community use and to 
raise our profile in the process. 

And a final thank you for 
your help in achieving it. 

Harry Perry 

Supported by 

2014 subscriptions 
Dear Member 

As another year comes around subscriptions 
fall due.  Please can you pay these promptly.  
We need the funds to continue to both 
campaign for secularism and maintain our 
home in Secular Hall, so please consider 
making an additional donation. 

The subs for 2014 are being frozen at the same 
level as 2013 so they are:  Individuals £21, Low 
income £7, Household (multiple members) £28. 

Please send your cheques, made payable to 
Leicester Secular Society, to: 

John Catt 
32 Bramcote Road 
Loughborough LE11 2SA 

If you use internet banking you can credit the 
Society's bank account as follows:   

Account number 20195380 
Sort code 08 60 01 
Please confirm such transfers by email to 
leic.sec.society@gmail.com 

If you prefer to pay cash you can hand this to any 
Board member. 

Thank you 

John Catt 
Membership Secretary/Treasurer 
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Forthcoming events 
Sunday 15th December, 6.30pm, Secular Hall:  The Dirty Thirty.  A film paying tribute 
to the group of Leicestershire pitmen who stood alone in the county in support of the 1984 
miners’ strike. 

Sunday 22nd December, 6.30pm, Secular Hall:  Winter Solstice quiz and party.  Bring 
and share seasonal food and drink at our fun-filled traditional end-of-year event.  All welcome. 

Midwinter break 

Sunday 5th January 2014, 6.30pm, Secular Hall:  Headstrong meeting.  Ease yourself 
into the new year with this informal discussion night.  Just come along with something that 
you’d like to get others’ views on or have your say on what others raise.  All welcome. 

Sunday 12th January, 6.30pm, Secular Hall:  All Our Stories end-of-project event.  
(Postponed from 10th November.)  A celebration of the project. 

Sunday 19th January, 6.30pm, Secular Hall:  On yer bike!  Dr Dave Horton and Andy 
Salkeld tell us all about how they are getting Leicester cycling. 

Sunday 26th January, 6.30pm, Secular Hall:  Burns Night!  Traditional celebration of the 
life and works of Rabbie Burns.  Pipes, poetry and performance.  £7 per head (£6 members 
and concessions).  Book with Mike on 0116 270 3335.   Bar. 

Sunday 2nd February, 6.30pm, Secular Hall:  ‘It’s a girl’ documentary on 
‘gendercide’.  This film is a shocking exposé of the practice of aborting female foetuses and 
murdering newly born girl babies prevalent in some countries.  Discussion follows.  Free 
entry. 

Sunday 9th February, 6.30pm, Secular Hall:  Darwin Day lecture.  What genetics tells 
us about human evolution.  Prof. Mark Jobling of Leicester University presents the latest 
genetic evidence on adaptation and, among other things, our relationship with the 
Neanderthals. 

Sunday 16th February, 6.30pm, Secular Hall:  ‘The news at Kate, my professional 
opinion’.  Our first venture into the Leicester Comedy Festival has us hosting one of the 
UK’s leading female comics, Kate Smurthwaite.  Kate is outspoken on religion, politics, sexism 
and, well, just about everything!  Must book!  £7.50, concessions £6.  Book with Mike on 0116 
270 3335 or via the Festival Box Office at https://www.curvetickets.co.uk/comedyfestival/
Online/seatSelect.asp or on 0116 242 3595.  Bar. 

Holiday closure of the Hall 
Secular Hall will be closed for bookings from 23rd December 2013 to 1st January 

2014 inclusive.  Anyone needing access should let Mike Burden know. 

I went to listen to Gillian 
Lighton’s talk about the 
Leicester Secular Society and 
Secular Hall, given to 
Desford’s History Society.  The 
talk was excellent, covering the 
years before the Society was 
formed, the reasons why the 
members decided to build the 
Hall in 1881 and a brief summary 
of the activities and influence of 
the Society up to the present day.  

Many members will be familiar 
with this. 

The talk was due to be held at 
Desford Free Church, where 
Desford History Society normally 
meets, but had to be moved 
because apparently the minister 
did not want a secularist talking 
in his church. 

I think Gillian was a bit surprised 
that this sort of thing still 
happens.  Being denied a venue, 

after all, was one of the main 
reasons that our Hall was built in 
the first place. 

The talk was moved to 
Botcheston Village Hall, a bit 
further up the road. 

Despite the change of 
venue the talk was well 
attended:  I counted 45 
present. 

Mike Burden 

No room at the church!  

Religion asked Atheism ‘Why do so many people love me but dislike you?’   

Atheism replied ‘Because you are a beautiful lie and I am a painful truth.’ 
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Remembrance Sunday at 
Secular Hall.  A small 
gathering of mainly regular 
members and a speaker who 
has yet to arrive.  A few of us 
drift downstairs to look at the 
renovations and we start 
talking about the condition of 
the Society.  With building 
work about to be completed, 
an AGM in a week’s time and a 
forthcoming events 
programme that looks to be 
varied and interesting we 
should be feeling buoyant.  
Yet this is clearly not the case, 
for our mood is anxious and 
despondent.  Why should this 
be? 

All organisations go through 
peaks and troughs, and there are 
plenty of reasons why we may 
feel ourselves to be in a bit of a 
trough at the moment.  We may 
be just about to complete our 
building works, but the whole 
process has been drawn out and 
exhausting.  We have struggled 
to raise the funding, much of the 
organisational work has really 
fallen upon one person, and the 
purported owners of the building, 
the Leicester Rationalist Trust, 
remain ineffective, 
uncommunicative and suspicious.  
Many members have been asked 
to contribute money and may well 
feel, having dug into their 
pockets, that their contribution 
has been made. 

Alongside this we have recently 
had a lecture programme that 
has not attracted much interest 
or support.  It is important that 
we learn that many members of 
the LSS (almost certainly the 
majority) are not particularly 
interested in or concerned with 
the views of various religious 
organisations and do not see 
secularism or the Society as one 
more option on the multicultural 
interfaith buffet table.  Our 
members are interested in a vast 
range of historical, cultural, 
artistic and scientific subjects, 
but have largely made their mind 
up on the question of belief and 
religion. 

Several leading and prominent 
members of the Society are 
resigning from an active role in 

the Society, all are somewhat 
exhausted not only by their work 
for the Society, but also by the 
constant criticism and 
unhelpfulness of a few members 
with their own particular axes to 
grind, whose antics take up a 
disproportionate amount of time 
and energy.  Whatever else we do 
we must stop this particular form 
of self-destructiveness. 

It is right of course that we 
criticise the hypocrisy and double 
standards of religions and 
highlight the privileged position 
that they still hold in British 
society.  No one in the Society 
would dispute this, at least.  Now, 
I have several friends who attend 
religious services either regularly 
or from time to time; a few of 
these would claim to be 
convinced of the rightness of 
their faith, but many more seem 
either diffident or almost 
unconcerned about what it is they 
are supposed to believe in.  If I 
press them on the matter they 
seem very ready to accept that 
they are largely agnostic, but 
keen to point out that conviction 
is only a tiny part of what draws 
them to attend.  They go because 
they like the companionship, the 
music, the familiarity or the 
sense of belonging.  It helps them 
define who they are to 
themselves.  And for some, it is a 
vehicle through which they 
engage in social action. 

I think more and more that we 
should learn something from this.  
Look at your back issues of the 
Leicester Secularist (the paper 
we write for ourselves and each 
other to read) and you’ll see that 
we are very concerned with 
matters of faith and belief (how 
iniquitous the religions and 
religious are, how sensible and 
right-minded we are), and much 
less concerned with matters of 
companionship and fellowship, 
with enjoyment and sociability, 
and with positive social action.  
We may engage with the latter 
through our other groups and 
circles, but the Society as the 
Society manages to actually take 
very little social action other than 
talk. 

There’s a way forward here.  We 

have done the building project 
and for the time being at least we 
don’t need to do very much more 
than keep things ticking over. 

We need to divide large jobs like 
Buildings Manager into small 
pieces and ask people to take on 
do-able bits that fit in with their 
busy lives.  Our attempts to form 
a Co-operative Benefit Society 
and put the ownership and future 
of the building onto a sounder 
and more democratic footing 
have met with no recent response 
from the LRT and so for the time 
being we should cease to waste 
time and energy on this, and 
simply act and behave as if the 
building is ours.  (We have 
already developed and improved 
the ground floor at our own 
initiative and expense.)  We 
should put on a lecture 
programme that is diverse and 
challenging and which looks 
outwards to the world, rather 
than endlessly engaging with and 
mulling over and disputing the 
views of the religious.  We must 
find ways to make our Secular 
Society a supportive, enjoyable 
and companionable place for 
people of all ages and 
backgrounds to come to, and we 
must find ways to start taking 
some social action to benefit 
people outside the Society in 
these difficult times.  We should 
turn our focus now from our 
building and our history to 
developing a modern secular 
practice for ourselves and the 
society in which we live.   

In the darkness with a great 
bundle of grief 
 the people march. 

In the night, and overhead a 
shovel of stars for keeps, the 
people march: 

 ‘Where to?  what next?’ 

If members are unaware of the 
great Swedish American 
immigrant poet Carl Sandburg 
then you have a treat in store, 
especially his long poem ‘The 
people yes’ the very 
final lines of which are 
quoted above. 

Hamish Whiteley 

‘Where to?  what next?’  
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Should we rename the newly 
redecorated Francis Ridley 
Room?? 

As far as I can see Francis Ridley 
did not have a huge involvement 
with Secular Hall except as a 
fairly frequent lecturer.  He was 
President of the National Secular 
Society for many years, but had 
no involvement with the day-to-
day running of the Hall. 

Now with the renovation perhaps 
we should think of a new name.  
Lots of opportunities here maybe. 

For example, the Sydney Gimson 

Room, because he was President 
of Leicester Secular Society for 
39 years.  He lived at Stoneywell 
Cottage, which is now a National 
Trust property and due to be 
open to the public next spring.  

This would emphasise the link 
between the two. 

An alternative name could be the 
Josiah Gimson Room.  How about 
a woman? 

What do you think? 

As I am springing this on the 
Board I would not want them to 
feel obliged to change the name.  

If you think we should or should 
not change the name why not 
email your suggestions with 
reasons to Ned Newitt, 
nednewitt@virginmedia.com or 
telephone 0116 270 7076 by 21st 
December 2013?  

While we are at it, the ‘Green 
Room’ will no longer be green 
when it is decorated, so 
should that change 
too?  It used to be 
called the Members’ 
Room. 

Mike Burden 

Renaming rooms at the Hall? 

Winter Solstice Quiz 
A light-hearted and friendly evening for all 
the family is promised for Sunday 22nd 
December.  Arrive 6.30pm to 7pm for a mix 
and mingle.  The quiz starts at 7pm. 

The evening will comprise several quiz rounds 
devised by our regular quizmaster Trevor 
Chesterton. 

In between rounds there will be other diversions. 

There will be an opportunity for anyone to speak 
for five minutes without interruption on any topic 
of their choice.  So if you have a topic that you 
would like to share with others get preparing now 
and let me know so that we can plan the evening.  
See contact details on back page. 

There will be a series of Just a Minute rounds 
when ‘volunteers’ speak on surprise topics.  
Always good fun. 

Bring seasonal drink and food to share! 

Mike Burden 

Managing Secular Hall -  

an appeal 
For some time now the management of the Hall 
has fallen to too few people.  We do not have 
enough people with ‘in depth’ expertise in all of 
the various aspects of running the Hall. 

Thank you to those who expressed an interest at 
the AGM, most of whom I have now contacted. 

If you feel that you could make a contribution do 
contact me.  I am quite happy to ‘train you up’. 

Areas that you could be involved with include: 

• Taking responsibility for setting up LSS events 

• Opening and closing the Hall for a few/several 
days so that people can have a break 

If you feel that you can make a contribution please 
contact me.  My contact details are on the back 
page. 

Mike Burden 

Hall Manager 

I’m happy to support Mike’s 
suggestion that rooms at the 
Hall be renamed.  This is the 
obvious time to do it, with the 
minimod just completed and the 
Society’s history becoming better 
known to all of us. 

My suggestions are that the large 
room be renamed the Gimson 
Room (recognising both Josiah’s 
financial contribution to the 
building and Sydney’s long years 
of devoted service), while the 
small meeting room be renamed 
Harriet’s Room after another 
leading figure of the early years 
of secularism.  Harriet Law spoke 
at the opening ceremony of 
Secular Hall in 1881 and was a 
leading figure in the often 
turbulent politics of the radical 
atheist and Freethinking 

movements of the time.  She 
became the only woman member 
of the First International, 
alongside Karl Marx.  She was 
working class and felt 
discrimination on that basis too. 

I suggest ‘Harriet’s Room’ rather 
than the ‘Law Room’ as Law was 
her married name, having been 
born Frost. 

I’d also like to see one of the 
pictures in the two recesses 
replaced.  Francis Ridley’s claim 
to a place is rather tenuous but 
Bradlaugh is fine as a 
distinguished thinker of the early 
days.  To replace Ridley I would 
again like to see a woman but 
have not yet found a picture of 
Harriet Law to use.   

There are plenty of pictures of 
Annie Besant but she went wildly 

off the atheist rails later in life 
and it would be hard to justify 
her place as a lasting key thinker 
for the freethought movement. 

But there’s no need to limit 
ourselves to historical figures.  
Why not Polly Toynbee, of BHA 
fame?  Or Maryam Namazie of 
the British Council of Ex-
Muslims?  Or, discounting the 
dodgy philosophy and politics, 
why not Ayn Rand?  She was 
certainly a freethinking atheist! 

But Mike has suggested you put 
your names forward to the Board 
via Ned Newitt and prior to the 
next Board meeting on 22nd 
December.  I’d appeal 
to our women members 
not to be left out. 

Harry Perry 
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Evington Park House was built 
in 1836 by John Burnaby as a 
retirement home for himself, 
his wife and his unmarried 
daughter.  During the First 
World War it was used as an 
auxilliary hospital and in the 
Second World War it was the 
home of the Evington Home 
Guard Platoon.  The change 
from private ownership came 
in 1947 when the park and 
house were bought by the 
Leicester Corporation and 
opened as a park in 1948. 

The house has mainly been 
used as offices and storage for 
Park Services but a few groups 
have been meeting in the park 
house during the day from 9am 
to 4pm.  However, there is a lot 
of time when the rooms are 
empty and they are virtually 
totally empty in the evenings 
and at weekends. 

In 2011 Councillors Baljit Singh 
and Deepak Bajaj were elected 
on the promise of providing a 
Neighbourhood Centre in 
Evington Ward.  This also 
galvanised people in the 
community to take an interest and 
look around as well.  Allan Hayes 
instigated Moot meetings to bring 
people together to discuss local 
issues.  I was proactive with 
organising these meetings and we 
began by looking at possible sites 
for a Neighbourhood Centre.  
Allan always favoured Evington 
Park House as it was central; I 
suggested the Sports and Social 
Club at the General Hospital 
because the rooms were bigger 
and the centre had closed, so with 
nobody running it I reckoned the 
politics would be easier.  
However, after looking around 
various sites our councillors 
agreed with the community 
(through the charity Friends of 
Evington) that Evington Park 
House offered the best facilities in 
a central location for the ward.   

Friends of Evington formed into a 
charity in 2012 with the object of 
developing projects and 
campaigns that would benefit the 
people of Evington and 
surrounding area.  As the group 
developed and grew from Friends 
of Evington Park, there continued 

to be a strong interest in 
environmental issues.  In 2011 I 
also took on the role of Evington 
in Bloom coordinator and have 
been working with the Royal 
Horticultural Society and East 
Midlands in Bloom and groups in 
the local community to follow 
their three pillars of community 
involvement, environmental 
responsibility and horticultural 
achievement.  This linked well 
with the aims of the charity to 
promote sustainable development 
of the environment and 

community capacity building, 
involving people in ‘a collective 
effort to promote sustainable 
development so that they gain 
confidence in their own abilities to 
influence decisions that affect 
them’.  We also took on 
responsibility to improve the 
conditions of life in socially and 
economically disadvantaged 
communities.  Gaining two silver 
awards in the East Midlands in 
Bloom competition, and being 
invited to enter the Britain in 
Bloom competition next year, have 
gained us status and recognition 
because we are starting to make a 
difference.  The Friends of 
Evington is chaired by Allan 
Hayes and I am the secretary, so 
it has a strong secular base.  We 
all come together regardless of 
cultural or religious differences to 
work for our local community and 
form a stronger collective voice.  
Most of our Friends of Evington 
trustees are influenced by the 
ideas and discussions at the 
Leicester Secular Society.  
However, we have strong support 
from various religious 
organisations for promoting 
community cohesion through our 

environmental projects and with 
developing our Neighbourhood 
project. 

In the summer a small ceremony 
in front of Evington Park House 
took place when a set of keys was 
handed over to me by Park Officer 
Rachael Lawton.  Councillor Singh 
said that this marked the start of 
collaboration between Park 
Services, Community Services, the 
City Council and Friends of 
Evington.  He said it was a long-
awaited enterprise and one which 

would increase Council and 
public involvement and allow 
community partnerships to 
flourish in Evington. 

Since this time, the Friends of 
Evington have successfully set 
up a Neighbourhood 
Management Committee.  The 
group meet weekly to get to 
know each other, organise 
events and bookings and 
discuss ways of getting around 
the difficulties of using one set 
of keys, without breaking any 

of the rules set by Park Services. 

This group that works with 
Friends of Evington have 
organised a party for everyone (at 
Diwali time) and a bazaar, and 
two other parties will take place 
this year.  The aim is to bring 
people together so we get to know 
one another.  Members of the 
group have also attended a day’s 
first aid training and training with 
Voluntary Action Leicester about 
‘Chairing effective meetings’ and 
‘Creating opportunities’.  
Voluntary Action Leicester also 
supported Friends of Evington in 
gaining charity status and in 
discussing ways to identify the 
fertile ground needed for 
community development. 

Evington Park Neighbourhood 
Centre should soon be operating 
more fully when the partnerships 
become better established and a 
LCC Community Development 
Officer is appointed.  We would 
like to give credit to the excellent 
work and support of our most 
recently elected 
Councillor, Baljit 
Singh. 

Helen Pettman 

The story of Evington Park House 

Neighbourhood Centre 
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At the recent Sunday meeting 
at which Bruce Kent spoke he 
misinterpreted my 
intervention, probably as 
much due to my not making 
myself clear as to his 
misunderstanding.  However, I 
think the point I was making 
is important and that is the 
reason I am writing this little 
note. 

Bruce’s theme was that it is 
necessary to change people’s 
attitudes to stop war.  That is the 
ideal, of course, but it would take 
a long time in the way in which 
Bruce was talking.  In the 
meantime we should welcome 
what has happened over the past 
few months with regard to Syria 
and see grounds for optimism 
that the public’s attitudes can 
stop a war situation developing. 

Three months ago the whole 
emphasis in the West was that 
military intervention in Syria was 
becoming inevitable and 

necessary on whatever flimsy 
pretext could be found.  The 
British government started the 
process with the attempted 
resolution in Parliament to seek 
UN approval.  A chain reaction 
began.  Obama was made to 
realise that he would not be able 
to get a similar resolution 
through Congress.  William 
Hague did a spectacular U-turn 
and announced that there would 
be no further attempt to get a 
parliamentary vote in favour of 
war and that negotiation was the 
key!  It became clear that any 
military intervention in the affairs 
of other countries in the Middle 
East was off the agenda for the 
foreseeable future. 

Why did it happen?  As I see it 
there was the sudden realisation 
amongst Western politicians that 
there is no popular support for 
interventions of this kind any 
more (if it ever existed).  That in 
itself is the outcome of all the 
hard work that has been put in 

over the last ten years – the 
leafleting, the speaking, the 
letters to the press and MPs, the 
marching, and the reverberations 
from the great demonstrations of 
2003 – all the little grains of sand 
at last tipped the balance! 

What inspired me to make this 
contribution was, not from Syria 
itself, but the news of the 
agreement on Iran’s nuclear 
capabilities, on the very day of 
Bruce’s talk.  It may be short 
term and cover only a small 
aspect of the problem but it is a 
start and was reached without 
the threat of armed intervention.  
In Syria fighting has almost 
stopped, except among the rebels 
themselves, and peace 
negotiations are 
scheduled for 
January.  So there are 
grounds for optimism! 

The people have 
spoken! 

Peter Thompson 

War no more? 
Bruce began by outlining 
influences on him, such as 
physicist Joseph Rotblatt 
who with many other 
physicists tried to stop the 
bombing of Hiroshima.  
Since then, the Pugwash 
Movement and Campaign 
for Nuclear Disarmament 
(CND) have, with others, 
continued to campaign 
against nuclear weapons. 

The main argument Bruce 
made is that wars could be 
stopped if international bodies 
like the UN were respected by 
everyone.  He argued that by 
and large people don’t attack 
their neighbours.  We have 
methods of solving local disputes 
peaceably. 

He showed a film, The Costs of 
War, showing the effects of wars 
on countries like Iraq and 
Afghanistan that are now not 
functioning societies.  In the 

film, Caroline Lucas MP pointed 
to the arms trade as a major 
push to war.  Other 
commentators pointed to the 
spread of nuclear weapons with 
now 20,000 Hiroshima bomb 
equivalents worldwide.  The US 
is in favour of using nuclear 
weapons and NATO also says it 
will do nuclear first strikes. 

Questions and comments from 
the audience included 
observations that Bruce 
seemed to ignore realpolitik 
and the nature of capitalism 
and imperialism with rich, well
-armed countries stealing 
others’ resources.  For 
example, Obama thinks the US 
can get rid of nuclear weapons 
and use drones instead and 
still retain world dominance. 

Bruce replied that the point is 
not analysis but to bring about 
change:  we must get rid of 
wars and work with people to 
find alternatives 

In my view it was a thought-
provoking talk which did make 
people engage with the horror of 
war and perhaps 
think about how to 
stop wars. 

Caroline Moles 

Photo © Ambrose Musiyiwa        

course of history.  That is why I 
think it is worth spending 
resources (very moderate 

compared, for example, with 
what is spent on armed forces, 
weapons and wars) on the effort.  
If we ever do make contact, there 
won’t be any doubt! 

Geoff Gay 

* The Great Courses:  
Life in Our Universe 

(continued from previous page) 
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I had thought it was going to 
be a live comedy evening, and 
was mildly surprised when the 
data projector was rigged up, 
and we were going to be 
treated to a media evening 
instead.  I’m a technophobe and 
I had not heard of TED – an 
abbreviation of Technology, 
Education and Design – before.  I 
will, however, after this 
introduction be visiting the site 
again.  

I was particularly struck by Ken 
Robinson’s disquisition on state 
education,* and how it stifles 
creativity by forcing young minds 
into rigid rote-learning channels, 
making the formation of 
alternative viewpoints almost 

impossible.  Education should be 
about creativity, and about 
empathy.  These wonderful ideas 
were presented as if they were 
something new.  This would lead 
to a better world through mutual 
understanding of the rest of our 
species, and nullify the simple 
concept of other peoples as 
‘aliens’.  He did not allude to the 
pioneering, that had freedom and 
rationality as its basis, by William 
Godwin in the late eighteenth 
century.  Attempts at setting up a 
school which embodied the ideas 
of creativity and freedom have, of 
course, been made by A. S. Neill 
at Summerhill School, which still 
exists.  He did not mention the 
work done with working-class 

children in the sixties and 
seventies at such places as the 
Scotland Road Free School in 
Liverpool, or the White Lion Free 
School in Islington.  But he was 
right.  Something needs to be 
done about our arthritic system 
to provide a decent educational 
life for young minds. 

A short rant by Julia Sweeney 
concerning her decision to 
welcome two Mormons across 
her threshold provided rich 
amusement, as well as reminding 
us how stupid religious people 
can be. 

Michael Gerard 

* http://www.ted.com/talks/
ken_robinson_says_schools_kill_cr
eativity.html 

Meeting TED 

Boris’s frogs and tadpoles 
speech aroused a condemnatory 
reaction in Ekklesia which, 
because their article quoted 
Richard Tawney’s ‘While ... 
natural endowments differ 
profoundly, it is the mark of a 
civilised society to aim at 
eliminating such inequalities as 
have their source, not in 
individual differences, but in its 
own organisation’, ended up 
making ripples in our Google 
group and my email account. 

The organisation of a society and 
the influences dominating its 
reactions to developments are 
embedded in its culture, which is 
formed by historical events.  In my 
limited travels, study of history and 
watching noteworthy television 
documentaries, I have been struck 
by the attitudinal differences that 
disparate historical events have 
imparted in us here in Britain, on 
the one hand, compared with 
France and Holland on a different 
tack, and on the USA, with its 
totally unique development and 
growth pattern. 

A historian on television spoke of 
the Norman castles, built following 
1066 and all that, as being giant 
nails hammered into the fabric of 
our land to establish who now had 
overlordship of our affairs:  a 
situation which the beheading of a 
king and the glorious revolution of 
1688 did little to alter.  This last 
was merely an updating of Magna 
Carta, being an upward realigning 

of the squirearchy’s ranking vis-à-
vis the monarchy.  No matter how 
much we may protest about it this 
attitudinal class basis still 
dominates our social and business 
interactions.  The private schools, 
to which aspirational working-class 
parents scrimp and save to send 
their children, still turn them out as 
prospective squires and lords, who 
tend to look askance at their 
ancestry.  We just can’t help it:  a 
thousand years of history is very 
habit forming. 

A common factor in the histories of 
Holland and France is that they 
both had upheavals which resulted 
in the virtual wiping out of their 
ruling aristocracies. 

In the case of the Netherlands, it 
was Philip of Spain (he who sent 
the Armada against us) who 
ordered the mass execution of the 
‘Reformed’ aristocracy who had 
instigated their war of 
independence against the Holy 
Roman Empire.  In the aftermath, it 
was the women of Holland who had 
to pick up the pieces and put it all 
back together again (shades of 
Germany after WWII, with bucket-
chain lines of women clearing away 
the rubble of their cities).  
Inevitably, Holland’s governance 
became matriarchal, with the 
emphasis on children and family.  
One outstanding result of this is 
that every child, from the thickest 
to the brightest, has the same 
resources devoted to their 
education.  No child, unless they 

are totally mentally impaired, 
leaves the education system 
without some recognised 
certificate of competence in a 
trade, calling or academic 
speciality; and until they have 
gained that final certification they 
are all counted as ‘students’.  
Employers in Holland are required 
to pay a living wage, laid down by 
law, and increasing incrementally 
according to the status of the 
person’s competence. 

Noticeable in France is the wider, 
small-plot distribution of land and 
property, enabling a diverse, 
entrepreneurial class to develop:  
from street corner patisserie to 
landed farmer. 

In the case of the USA, a whole 
indigenous population was 
annihilated and robbed, with the 
immigrants being gifted free plots 
at their pleasure.  Benjamin 
Franklin noted this difference in 
his travels around Britain in the 
first half of the eighteenth century, 
remarking on the open spaces and 
land use enjoyed by the colonists 
back home.  Of course, in the far-
flung and cut-off conditions of their 
settlements self-reliance was 
reinforced by the total absence of 
governance:  conditions which are 
still idolised as an ideal by many 
shades of political 
opinion in present-day 
America. 

Wilf Gaunt 

Boris Johnson’s delusions 
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I have yet to meet anyone 
over the age of 16 who 
believes we should grant 
completely free access for 
people to come into the UK 
just as the fancy takes 
them.  Every serious 
commentator on migration 
takes the need for 
migration controls as an 
elementary necessity of 
modern life and modern 
economics – of any form. 

But is this true of Dave Ray 
(Secularist 56, November 2013)?  
He attacks my single-sentence 
email prompt inviting articles for 
the Secularist on people-
trafficking from North Africa as so 
laden with assumptions of his own 
imagining that it is hard to decide 
whether he is, in internet 
parlance, simply ‘trolling’, 
(provoking argument for the sake 
of argument and not actually 
seeking to arrive at any truth) or 
actually believes what he 
imagines.  Of course Dave has 
form, for he is one of the last 
unreconstructed 9/11 conspiracy 
theorists who continue to insist 
that the twin towers, and building 
7, were blown up by George W. 
Bush working hand in glove with 
the Israelis to create a 
justification for launching a 
crusade against Muslim states, or 
something. 

Dave, of course, has long 
complained to anyone willing to 
listen (they tend only to listen 
once) that I have censored his 
contributions to the Secularist 
over several years past.  
Rereading his last article I think 
perhaps I should have censored it 
– but no, it has given me the 
chance to settle scores, which I 
have not really been allowed to do 
while Editor and President. 

Several people have asked me 
why I’m not continuing with the 
Secularist and I have to confess 
that the likes of Dave Ray are one 
of those reasons.  His selective 
reporting of ‘facts’ and deliberate 
glossing of them to support his 
own jaundiced view of the world, 
spiced up with personal vitriol, is 
enough to turn anyone off and I no 
longer want to spend my time and 
skills on helping him do it.  Dave 
constantly argues that Leicester 

Secular Society stands for free 
speech and so we have a duty to 
publish whatever he writes no 
matter how poorly constructed or 
flawed in logic or fact.  Well, that 
is not how it should work.  I will 
fight for your right to say what 
you want, Dave, but that doesn’t 
mean the Society has a duty to 
publish it. 

Let’s take a look at his last article.  
As a graduate of Ruskin College 
with a Diploma in Development 
Studies, and having a great 
interest in Africa, colonialism and 
imperialism for almost 50 years 
past it’s a little galling to be 
lectured to by Dave Ray on these 
very same topics.  He erroneously 
introduces Marshall McLuhan’s 
theory that ‘the medium is the 
message’ into his case against me.  
But the theory is irrelevant to our 
shared concern about the way 
opinion is moulded by the media.  
It is not the medium that’s the 
problem but the biased 
prioritising of issues, the use of 
certain words and phrases with 
evaluative undertones, and their 
constant repetition, that are the 
main source of the problems we 
have with the media.  It might be 
called ironic, or disingenuous, 
that Dave commits the very same 
offences in his piece in a 
paragraph about the relative 
proportions of migrants into 
Europe, where he says that ‘just 
30%’ of migrants coming into 
Europe are from Africa.  Now 
when you see the figure of 30% in 
relation to anything you are likely 
to raise an eyebrow about it being 
prefixed by the word ‘just’, e.g. 
‘just 30% of the population 
watched Downton Abbey’ would 
make you think that is one heck of 
a popular series.  But if you read 
his paragraph carefully you 
discover that this ‘just 30%’ is 
actually the largest source of 
migrants into Europe at the 
current time.  His own quoted 
figures tell us that 29% are EU 
migrants, 14% are from Europe 
outside the EU and 27% are from 
the rest of the world.  So this ‘just 
30%’ is the largest single chunk of 
migrants into Europe.  But Dave 
doesn’t like facts like that because 
it did not, on this occasion, sit well 
with his desire, as his heading 
says, to ‘have another go at 
Harry’.  (See what I did there?  

Playing the same game can be 
fun!) 

One of Dave’s paragraphs is the 
following:   ‘To argue that 
Europeans could realistically offer 
a humane and welcoming 
response to Africans after 
generally treating them in ways 
that in Europe would be an 
offence to treat animals is simply 
laughable.’   What can you make 
of this?  And in Leicester of all 
places!  I hardly think it necessary 
to unpack it in all its devious 
detail but leaving aside the 
occasional harshness of the 
enforcement of immigration 
control measures can it really be 
said that immigrants to the UK 
are treated worse than animals?  
Are they shipped around the 
continent in the back of cattle 
trucks without food or water?  No, 
they’re not; it’s the people-
traffickers that do that not 
peoples or governments. 

But what is laughable is Dave’s 
assertion about slavery and the 
American civil war:  ‘It was British 
Whig policy that virtually stopped 
slavery in favour of wage slavery 
because an industrial system 
simply can’t operate with slaves 
because machines can be 
sabotaged easily, whereas 
agriculture is difficult to sabotage 
without leaving evidence.’   No 
doubt on another day Dave would 
be only too keen to argue that the 
Nazis used slave labour in Krupp’s 
arms factories because it was so 
cheap and plentiful, but not today. 

The battle against slavery in 
America was a many-faceted one 
that rested not on the simplistic 
arguments of economic class 
interests (the need for mobile and 
cheap labour for the Eastern 
industrial revolution) but also on 
the religious and humanitarian 
concerns of liberals and 
progressives – and the resistance 
of the slaves themselves.  The last 
thing that anyone worried about 
was the alleged ease of 
anonymous sabotage of machinery 
compared to the traceability of 
sabotage of a sugar cane crop.  A 
distinction that is in any case 
highly questionable even were 
there a basis for it in 
fact! 

Harry Perry 

Playing the language game; a response to Dave Ray 
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LSS Annual General Meeting 17th November 2013 
44 members signed in for the 

meeting in the Francis Ridley 

room at the Secular Hall, the 

first event to be held there 

after the mini-modernisation.  

No longer is the only exit in 

the case of fire the same way 

we had all come in, nor are 

the only toilets either up or 

down stairs!  As well as new 

chairs there was now a digital 

projector, a screen and 

loudspeakers all as fixtures.  

The kitchen had also been 

transformed. 

The mini-modernisation had 
largely been guided by Harry 
Perry, who was now standing 
down as President though he 
would oversee the remaining 
work still to be done on the 
building.  Fundraising 
eventually amounted to 
£90,000 rather than the 
£65,000 originally targeted, 
more coming from members 
than from celebrity atheists.  
The Heritage Lottery Fund 
turned us down but pointed us to 
Biffa Award (which is not limited 
to charities) and we were 
receiving £36,500 from that 
source. 

An invitation to attend the Police 
Policy Advisory Group on Race 
and Equality (PAGRE) had arisen 
from a prosecution from an 
incident where a Koran was 
ripped and another at which a 
pig's head was left at a Muslim 
centre.  These had led to the 
Society giving its views on free 
expression to the Leicestershire 
Police and the Crown Prosecution 
Service. 

The Chair, Eleanor Davidson, was 
also standing down and this post, 
like the President, had no 
nominations for a successor.  
Eleanor had been co-opted to this 
post after the resignation of Nick 
Matthews, the Chair elected at 
the previous AGM.  She thanked 
members who have contributed 
their efforts to the Society:  
Hamish Whiteley and Ned Newitt 
for their help in the mini-
modernisation; John Catt who has 
acted as Assistant Treasurer; 

Gillian Lighton who has devoted 
much time to running the 
Heritage Lottery funded All Our 
Stories project; Frank 
Friedmann, our web manager; 
and Mike Burden who has been 
incomparable as manager of 
Secular Hall.  Eleanor herself has 
put in a great deal of work and 
now hopes to have time possibly 
to write a book. 

John Catt as Assistant Treasurer 
went through the financial 
figures.  They show a profit for 
the year of £4,340, which is liable 
to corporation tax of £1,085.  In 

reply to a question from Harry 
Perry, John said that an 
anticipated loss of £20,000+ can 
be set against future profits when 
corporation tax is assessed.  The 
donations for the mini-
modernisation and All Our 
Stories project have been held in 
trust and so have not been 
included in the Society's profits. 

Allan Hayes has been events co-
ordinator.  He is stepping down 
from this role and passing it to 
Harry Perry while continuing to 
be active in speaking on 
secularism and humanism 
elsewhere.  Allan regretted that 
we are not getting more non-
secularists coming along – it is 
one thing to get one speaker (say 
on Catholic social teaching) to 
speak to us, quite another to get 
a group (of Catholics) to come 
and get into conversation with us 
– this could be an important part 
of spreading appreciation of 
secularism. 

The Leicester Secularist has 
grown from a single-page 
newsletter at the start to a 
regular multi-page monthly 
journal from October 2008, since 

when 56 editions have been 
published.  The December issue 
will be the last to be edited by 
Harry Perry (with his wife Jill as 
subeditor). 

It has been the only publication 
in Leicester prepared to engage 
with difficult and challenging 
topics and it would be a shame if 
it were to disappear with the 
December edition.  It will be a 
task for the Board to appoint a 
new editor. 

A special resolution to change the 
Memorandum and Articles of 
Association of Leicester Secular 

Society was required in order 
to confirm its not-for-profit 
status.  This was a condition 
of ENTRUST, the gatekeeper 
to Biffa Award grants.  It 
needed a majority of three-
quarters of members voting 
and fortunately it passed 
unanimously.  The Society is 
now an ‘Environmental Body’ 
which qualifies it to apply for 
future grants from the same 

source. 

A motion from Harry Perry 
proposed that a code of conduct 
should be displayed in the Hall 
asking that at Secular Society 
meetings 

i. there should be respect for 
speakers 

ii. that attendees should not 
engage in prayers 

iii. that attendees should not 
cover their faces. 

The motion was amended but 
then defeated by 14 votes to 20. 

There have been no nominations 
for Chair or President, roles that 
will have to be allocated by the 
incoming Board.  There were two 
vacancies on the Board:  those 
elected were Anthony Matthew 
(Matt) and Gush Bhumbra. 

The improvement in the premises 
was very much appreciated but 
the Society has a 
great need for more 
active participation 
and indeed more 
and younger 
members if it is to 
flourish. 

Anthony Matthew 



Leicester Secularist  16 

 

Leicester Secular Society Contact Details 
Registered Office:  Secular Hall 

75 Humberstone Gate, Leicester LE1 1WB 

Email: mail@leicestersecularsociety.org.uk 

Website: www.leicestersecularsociety.org.uk 

LSS is a company limited by guarantee  
Reg. No. 06292639 

President - Vacant:   

Tel:   

Email:  

Chairperson - Vacant:   

Tel:   

Email:  

Membership Secretary/Treasurer - John Catt:  

Tel:  01509 211468 

Email:  memsec@leicestersecularsociety.org.uk 

Company Secretary - Kate Housden:  

Tel:  07900 583306   

Email:  kmhousden@leicestersecularsociety.org.uk 

Library and archives - Gillian Lighton:  

Tel:  07989 122917  

Email:  gillianlighton@hotmail.com 

Hall bookings/maintenance - Mike Burden:  

Tel:  07722 782727 

Email:  secularhall@gmail.com 

Events Coordinator - Harry Perry: 

Tel:  07795 097635 

Email:  harry.perry1@btinternet.com 

Website and news - Frank Friedmann:  

Tel:  07947 573951  

Email:  web@leicestersecularsociety.org.uk 

Secularist Editor - TBA:  

Tel:   

Email: 

Keyholders:  Mike Burden, Harry Perry and Gillian 
Lighton are keyholders for Secular Hall. 

All can be reached by post via the Hall address. 

Disclaimer, Code of Conduct and Copyright 
The Leicester Secularist is a not-for-profit undertaking of Leicester Secular Society.  Please note that the views and proposals 
expressed in this journal are not necessarily those of the Editor or the Board of the Society, and the Editor, the Society and its officers 
accept no liability for views expressed.  As the journal of a Freethought organisation any member’s views may be published subject to 
the usual constraints of avoiding libel, occasional editing to fit the space available and intrinsic merit.  When writing please abstain 
from gratuitous bad language and avoid being unnecessarily offensive, especially to other members!  We express our thanks for non-
Society images sourced under the fair use convention for the purposes of debate and education.  Resolution is reduced to prevent 
onward commercial use.  The contents may be reproduced at will unless the item is accompanied by a copyright symbol.  An 
acknowledgement of the source (for original material) would be appreciated - with a link to the Society website. 
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copy deadline 
As you probably already know, Jill and I are 
retiring as the Secularist editorial team after this 
edition.  The Board will be scrutinising proposals 
from those interested in taking over the role of 
Editor at its meeting on 22nd December.  Until 
the outcome of that discussion is known it is not 
possible to say for certain what the next copy 
deadline will be or who to send your stuff to. 

However, to try to maintain continuity please 
send your submissions to me as before and 
assume the deadline is 12 noon on Thursday 
9th January 2014.  I will then forward them 
all as submitted to the new Editor, once 
appointed. 

Include photos or illustrations where you have 
them.  Please aim for 700 words.  Longer articles 
may be accepted where appropriate but please 
ensure they are submitted well ahead of the 
deadline (and the same goes for handwritten 
items that might need a lot of typing up). 

Thanks 

Harry Perry 

harry.perry1@btinternet.com 

Please remember to update John Catt, the 
Membership Secretary (contact details 

above), if you move or change any of your 
contact details.   
Thank you. 

Function/meeting rooms for hire  
It is with great pleasure that we are able to offer 
Secular Hall meeting rooms for hire once again. 

All facilities are much improved and upgraded: 

• Accessible toilet for people with disabilities; 

• Hearing induction loop and PA system; 

• Baby-changing facility; 

• Fully equipped kitchen; 

• Options for full or subdued lighting; 

• Full-size screen and projection facilities; 

• Options for projecting DVDs and VHS 
cassettes, or playing music CDs; 

• Full fire safety measures; 

• Broadband wi-fi internet for personal use or 
projections within meetings, etc.; 

• Comfortable seating capacity for up to 75, or 
dining for up to 60 in the large room (£30 per 
session - morning, afternoon, evening); 

• Seating for up to 10 in the small room (£10 per 
session - morning, afternoon, evening). 

Contact Mike Burden on 0116 270 3335 to 
book or for further details. 


